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MESSAGE FROM
THE HEADTEACHER

Dear Parents and Carers,

Welcome to our final blog of 23/24. It is incredible to think we are only one week away from the end of another academic
year.

It has been a hugely successful year in so many ways. Some of the many highlights of this year include:

We are now a Gold UNICEF accredited Rights Respecting School. Only 3 schools in all of South-East England have this
award
We are now a Silver Artsmark school in recognition of all of work that we do in the Arts
Our Team won the ‘Big Quiz’ – a knowledge-bank based competition of all 26 TSAT schools
The number of trips we have offered this year has increased exponentially, as has the number of students involved in
the Duke of Edinburgh Award Scheme
Our student leadership teams have grown in confidence and experience, helping us to shape how Holcombe is run
Our Key Stage 3 Celebration Evening we held last month was a huge success, as was the Carol Concert and as will be
our Founders Day concert next week
Our Art and DT exhibition held this week showcased the incredible work that our Art and DT departments do
And of course it was lovely to have all of our hard work recognised by Ofsted when they visited in March and
confirmed that we are a ‘Good’ school and that ‘The school’s motto of ‘Transforming Life Chances’ is reflected in all
that the school does’.

I am hugely proud of all of our achievements here, as I hope you are too. 24/25 will be another hugely successful year and I
will look forward to sharing lots more good news in our new look Blog which we will launch in September.

At this time of year we always have to say goodbye to some colleagues. I would like to thank Mr Claessens, Mrs Obee, Miss
Cheung, Mr Milne, Miss Malt, Mrs Thompson, Miss Grant, Mr Donnan, Miss Peres, Mrs Manning, Mr McIntyre and Mrs
Brown for all they have given us in their time here and wish each of them every success in their next ventures.

When we return we will welcome Miss Rose (Business), Mrs Bailey (Geography), Mr Evans (Maths), Mr Menon (Physics),
Mrs Knapp (Psychology), Miss Esenwa (Biology), Mr Simmons (MFL) and Miss Stephens (Sociology). We will also see Miss
Jhaj, Mr Pringle and Mrs Simkins taking on new teaching roles in the school and we will look forward to welcoming back
Miss Geldart, Mrs Mohammed and Mrs Arnold from maternity leave some time in 24/25.

Next week will be another big week as we celebrate our Founders Day on Thursday 18th July and as we wrap up the school
year on Friday 19th July. A reminder that school will end at 12:30 on Friday 19th July. We will provide updates on Founders
Day and our DT/Art exhibition in our first blog next year.

Finally, just a reminder of some key dates for the new year
Years 7 and 12 will return on Wednesday 4th September
All other Year groups will return on Thursday 5th September

We will look forward to welcoming all of our students back in the new academic year but for now please let me wish you all
a very happy and healthy summer break with you friends and families.

Mr L Preston
Headteacher 



Our students have been involved in a number of
brilliant activities over the couple of weeks. Please
take a moment to read through these fantastic
opportunities.
To be brought back to this page, please click the Holcombe Grammar logo in the top right
hand corner of each page.
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Follow Us on Social Media

STAY
CONNECTED
See all of the enjoyable and engaging activities we get involved in throughout the year. 
Follow us on our social media channels.

@TSATHolcombe @tsat_holcombegrammarschool@TSAT - Holcombe Grammar School

If you would like to donate any
outgrown uniform or any uniform that
is no longer required, please could
your child deliver them to Student
Services. If parents would like to drop
the uniform to the school, this can be
brought to the main reception.

Thank you

Tuesday 3rd September
       - Staff Development Day

Wednesday 4th September
       - First Day Back for Year 7 and 12

Thursday 5th September
       - First Day Back for All School

Term 1

https://www.holcombegrammar.org.uk/blog-articles/mfl-trips-and-activities-2023-24/
https://twitter.com/TSATHolcombe
https://www.instagram.com/tsat_holcombegrammarschool/#
https://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100064126174467


What is the Hardship Fund?

The Hardship Fund is a source of financial help
available to all registered full time school students.

The aim of the fund is to help the students who
have difficulties paying for:

CAN WE HELP?

Curriculum trips, visits and year group residentials 1.
Uniform, shoes or sports kit2.
Emergency travel expenses3.

Equipment to access individual studies4.

Payments from the
fund do not need to be

repaid

Please scan the QR
code below or click this
link to see how we can

help:

Scan me

https://www.holcombegrammar.org.uk/site-hgs/assets/files/4572/free_school_meals_eligibility_and_pupil_premium_application_form_2022_3.pdf






It was a pleasure to host a small group of Year 7's in our final transition and resilience workshop
recently. This is a group that has met throughout the school year and worked with Tori Gunstone, an
Educational Psychologist who works closely with the school. The boys took part in team building
activities and reflected on the progress they have made throughout the school year. It has been
wonderful to see them grow in confidence over recent months and their hard work, reflections and
efforts set them in good stead for Year 8. Well done to all the students involved and we know that all are
very keen to be involved and support our next cohort of Year 7 students as they prepare to join us in
September.

TRANSITION WORKSHOP





Harry – Bronze medal - Javelin

DISTRICT ATHLETICS
PHOTOS

Maxime – Gold medal – 800m

Jason – Silver medal – Discus &
400m

 Emodiaga – Silver medal –
Shot Put



Students in Year 9 were challenged to summarise their learning from this term into the form of a
performance rap. 

Students in 9Sh and 9Ar were treated to an exemplar before splitting into small groups to draw up their
own Ethical, Legal, Environmental and Cultural influences in Computing Rap. 

Mixing a variety of styles and writing techniques students across these class groups rose to the challenge
and showcased some fantastic knowledge surrounding an emotive topic area at the same time. 

Well done Year 9! 

YEAR 9 COMPUTER
SCIENCE RAPS



On 5th July, Year 12 Product Designers went on a trip to the New Designers Exhibition at the Business
Design Centre in London.This Exhibition is an annual event that sees all of the top design-based
University courses coming together to showcase the best work from graduates this year. The Year 12’s
were able to gain inspirations for their own NEA coursework portfolios, were able to research and
explore state of the art and up to date Degree Level Product, Furniture and Engineering designs. But
they also had the opportunity to discuss with university lecturers and students about the courses that
they potentially will embark on in the not-too-distant future.

DT - NEW DESIGNERS TRIP



On Monday 1st July, twenty-nine Y10 students went with three staff members to Brooklands Aviation
and Motoring Museum in Surrey. We had the opportunity to discover the original home of British
Motorsport and Aviation as part of the GCSE Design and Technology course, helping them with their NEA
work.

Students were able to tour the different displays of early aeroplanes and cars and discuss the materials,
design and engineering features of different modes of transport from the early 20th Century. Students
had the opportunity to test their own design skills making a battery powered racer, competing in small
teams against each other to see who could make the fastest and most cost-effective product from a
limited set of resources.

Students were able to observe and have a walkthrough of Concorde 002, one of twenty supersonic
planes that were manufactured between 1965 and 1979 in cooperation between France and UK and
flew up until 2003.

Certainly, it was a great learning experience for both students and staff, with students gaining useful
information for their coursework projects.

DT - TRIP TO
BROOKLANDS MOTOR
MUSEUM



For Year 12 Work Experience week, 5 A-level Media Studies students took part in Ravensbourne
University’s Summer School for a 4-day hands-on creative workshop. Students worked in groups to
design a product or service that acts as a solution to an everyday problem and were then asked to
present that solution to a panel at the end of the week. The Summer School project allowed students to
explore career opportunities within a range of media and creative industries, such as a designer,
producer, creative strategist, project manager or future entrepreneur. The project allowed students to
explore roles within Digital Content Creation, Creative Media, Film, TV, Product Design, 3D Design,
Marketing, Advertising, Photography and Graphic Design.

The students decided to design AR running goggles as they wanted to combine their interests of gaming
and fitness to develop a new product. Students were assigned different roles such as creative strategist,
product designer, content creator and project manager and then had to develop a prototype for their
product using creative and design-based software. At the end of the week, students had to present to
their idea to a Dragon’s Den style board of staff from Ravensbourne University and our students won
Best Presentation for the week! Below are the prototype designs they developed for the app which
would work alongside the AR goggles.

A LEVEL MEDIA STUDIES -
WORK EXPERIENCE WEEK



The Art and Design department celebrated arts week by taking materials out of the classroom, asking
staff and students to create and play. Lunch time saw students from across the years together with staff
playing with a range of materials and media. The atmosphere was joyful as members of the Holcombe
community scribbled, jotted, doodled and just made marks with everything from inks, crayons, different
types of paint.

In lesson we continued to play with shapes and colour taking the work of Beatriz Milhazes as our
inspiration. Our Year 7 students worked in groups making decisions together to create collages.

TSARTS WEEK



Our annual GCSE and A level exhibition once again showcased the depth of talent at Holcombe
Grammar. Together with the Design and Technology department we took over the Hive to stage an
event where students and parents could celebrate their hard work. Photography grows in strength with
a number of images that are creative and which demonstrate an exceptional ability to develop original
ideas while the Fine art students used a variety of sources to explore their creativity in depth. We would
like to thank all the staff who came to the exhibition along with the parents who have supported us,
some even taking a starring role in photoshoots. We also wanted to wish all our students the very best
for the next stages in their lives.

GCSE AND A LEVEL
ART/DESIGN EXHIBITION



Our school trip started with The Tate Britain with its grand architecture and classic works by Turner and
Constable, which were mesmerizing. The Pre-Raphaelite collection was a highlight, showcasing intricate
details and vibrant colours that told powerful stories.

We took a river boat to the Tate Modern which was an unforgettable experience. At the Tate Modern,
the sheer size of the Turbine Hall took my breath away, and I loved exploring contemporary pieces
although Miss Laming and Mrs Mourino played Art Bingo with which one of us would be the first to say
“Why is that Art? and “My younger sister could do that”. The installations were especially engaging,
making contemporary art feel accessible and exciting.

Both galleries deepen our understanding of the artworks and their historical contexts. The trip not only
enriched our appreciation of art but also inspired many of us to think creatively. It was a day well spent
however we all agree walking around art galleries can be more tiring than a DofE walk.

YEAR 10 ART TRIP



Year 8 students took part on The World Languages Day at the University of Kent, in Canterbury on the
3rd July. The University is the UK’s European University and is proud to be outward facing and
international. We value intellectual and cultural diversity and the benefits that brings to the University
and wider society which the World Languages Day brings together.

Our students had the opportunity to learn new languages such as Romanian, Japanese, Norwegian and
took part in Bollywood dancing. Furthermore, they had the chance to take part in creating a song and
singing it in the Caribbean and Calypso Songwriting Workshop and participate in the language quizzes.
They also won some prizes for the games at lunchtime as they excelled due to their passion and
eagerness to learn. Students were also complimented for the eagerness and enthusiasm in the
workshops.

Congratulations to Demi and Ola for winning the Global Linguist Challenge: A Quiz on World Languages.

WORLD LANGUAGE DAY



It was delightful to have around 100 KS3 students and their parents, carers and loved ones in the school
hall on a Thursday evening to celebrate Academic Mastery, Endeavour and Community Spirit.

Despite the heat, it was a fabulous evening of positivity and music. Our School Captains Team supported
staff, leading the event, which was also attended by our newly formed PTA.

I would like to say a huge thank you to Mr Zygmant who made the 120 awards for students to keep as a
reminder of their successes.

We look forward to similar events in the future, celebrating other Key Stages' successes too.

KS3 PRIZEGIVING

Please see below some of the feedback from parents who joined us:

“I would just like to say a massive thank you to all the staff and pupils who were involved in arranging
such a wonderful awards ceremony. From the professional delivery of the evening to the generosity in
certificates, trophies and vouchers.“

“As a parent I just wanted to let you know what an enjoyable experience this was and thank you for
sharing this evening.“

“I wanted to say how lovely the prize giving evening was and how I could see how much effort was made
into making it a special evening. We really got a sense of each pupil through the messages, and it made
the awards more personal and meaningful. It is so lovely to see how you value the whole person at the
school and all the qualities they bring to their learning and how this is a valued. I also noticed that the
endeavour awards were awarded before the mastery. This is so refreshing and gives such an important
message. Thank you for a lovely evening.“

We would also like to proudly share our 3 winners of the KS3 Sportsperson of the Year, Musician of the
Year and Performing Arts Student of the Year (The Michael Bailey Award) - Jack Robins, Dylan Drabble,
Promise Okunrinkoya.



KS3 Geography Lessons – Bringing Together Our Years of Learning.

As a department, the geography team are proud of how connected and broad our curriculum is in Key
Stage 3. Over 3 years of study our students work hard on a variety of topics including Weather and
Climate, Water on the Land, Global Development and Population Change. They link these issues and
more to real world examples and our topics are not isolated, with knowledge being revisited in a variety
of contexts.

Whilst our Year 7 and 8 students continue to develop and refine their skills of writing effective answers
and applying their taught content. Our Year 9 are at the end of their KS3 journey and ready to begin
GCSE Geography, and others at the end of their academic geography journey overall, it is a perfect time
for year 9 to reflect on their learning and how it has interlinked and interconnected in the way that
these complex issues do in the real world. By becoming more informed on these important issues and
thinking critically about how they link together the students can demonstrate their growth in geography
over the past 3 years.
 
The students produced connection diagrams outlining how concepts relate which centred on the most
contemporary and pressing challenge facing our world today, Climate Change. Pictured are just a few of
the many outstanding examples of the outcomes submitted by the students of year 9.
 
We, as a department, could not be prouder of the progress they have made over the past 3 years.

Year 10

The recent prelim completed by our Year 10 GCSE cohort demonstrated that we have some excellent
Geographers who take diligent notes, revise effectively and are making strives to apply that knowledge
efficiently in their GCSE exams next year. As a department we will share again a Guide to Revision for the
cohort to make use of and hope that they take the time to not only relax, but get themselves ready for
the big GCSE final push from September.

Year 12
Over the summer our Year 12 cohort will be putting together their NEA coursework focusing on either
Coastal management or regeneration in locations of their choosing. The department look forward to
reading their research, hard work and analysis of problems and scenarios that they felt were pertinent
to explore and write about.

GEOGRAPHY



GEOGRAPHY PHOTOS OF
WORK



Ladies and gentlemen, parents, carers and students, 

If I could offer you only one tip for the future, sunscreen would be it. No, not just sunscreen for your
skin, but a metaphorical sunscreen to shield you from the unpredictable rays of life. As my eight years at
Holcombe come to an end, I'd like to share some reflections and nuggets of wisdom, much like Baz
Luhrmann did in his timeless advice.

Firstly, cherish your time in this remarkable institution. During my time here I have witnessed the
growth, the challenges, and the triumphs of our young students. Remember that the lessons learned
within these walls go far beyond geography and textbooks. The friendships formed, the challenges
faced, and the victories celebrated have sculpted you into the individuals you are today.

As the head of the Geography department, I've had the privilege of guiding you through the diverse
landscapes of our world. But remember, life is an adventure, and the maps we follow aren't always
etched on paper. Embrace the uncertainty, the detours, and the unexplored territories. You may not
always find your destination on the first try, but the journey is where the real learning happens.
As you step out into the vast terrain of life beyond these school gates, don't forget the importance of
empathy. In geography, we learn about different cultures, ecosystems, and climates. Apply that same
curiosity and understanding to the people you encounter. Everyone has their unique story, and it's the
variety of perspectives that makes our world rich and beautiful.

Let me impart this crucial piece of advice: be kind to your fellow travellers. In the grand scheme of
things, kindness is a compass that will always guide you in the right direction. It costs nothing but has
immeasurable value, making the journey more enjoyable for yourself and those around you.
Finally, don't be afraid to take risks. Life, much like geography, is an exploration. Venture into the
unknown, push your boundaries, and don't let fear hold you back. The most rewarding experiences
often lie just beyond the edges of your comfort zone.

As I bid adieu to this chapter of my life as your Head of Department and Geography teacher, I leave you
with a sense of gratitude and optimism. The world is vast, and your potential is boundless. Remember
the lessons learned here, and don't forget your metaphorical sunscreen as you embark on the journey
ahead.

IT’S TIME TO SAY
GOODBYE - FROM MRS
OBEE



Over the course of the year, several students at Holcombe Grammar School have been engaging with a
weekly maths club each Tuesday lunchtime. In the club, students have solved a huge variety of
problems, including the “Seven Bridges of Konisberg”, “The travelling salesman” and “Nim”, along with
many others. This week, students were given a range of problems from the Junior Mathematical
Olympiad with the theme of Spatial Reasoning. Students spent some time considering two networks,
each consisting of nine edges and six nodes, but with some slightly different configurations. The task was
to place the numbers 1 to 6 at each of the nodes such that the sum of each edge is unique within the
network. The first configuration was solved quickly through some trial and improvement, but the second
had the students trialling many combinations to try and identify a suitable strategy. None of the
students were able to find a suitable solution, and some conjectured that it may not be possible.
Afterschool, following a Duke of Edinburgh expedition, one of the Year 9 students also concluded that
the puzzle was impossible and began to formulate a proof by drawing on some algebraic methods of
proof that he had encountered in class.

MATHS CLUB



During the terms 3 & 4 Mr Potter and Miss Tanti felt
that the students who had maintained a high
behaviour report deserved to have some sort of
reward.

When the students asked what they would like apart
from lots of different foods they wanted to go out on a
trip of some kind.

During Term 5, I sent 100+ letters out to Year 9
students who had achieved 90% and over behaviour
scores during the academic school year. I was thrilled
to have so many students that had consistently
maintained their high standards. 

We decided on something that we could do quickly
and cheaply. So, we decided on bowling in Chatham.
For four weeks on a Tuesday afternoon we (Mr Potter,
Miss Tanti, Miss Lyons and Mrs Morris) frog marched
groups of students down the hill to Chatham Bowl. 

The students were brilliant walking down the road,
mindful of pedestrians and careful of pinch points
when crossing the roads.

At the bowling they had a couple of minutes to
organise groups and get their names in so that the
bowling could commence….

The staff at the bowling were amazed as to how
quickly the students organised this.

And so the competitions began, competing within their
team, competing within the whole group at the bowl
and eventually spilling out into the other groups. 

It was great to see so much fun and laughter. The
students were the entertainment, it was great to see.
We had a large number of students competing for the
overall scores, and strikes with the barriers down and
up, that was another story, soooo competitive.

The winners for each session were as follows:

YEAR 9 BOWLING TRIPS

Session 1
1st Chris Bennett 
2nd Callum Tuffield 
3rd Henry Milner 
Session 2
1st Ayobamidele Alawiye 
Joint 2nd position  Ellis Arrowsmith / Zachariah
Ebun-Igbeare 
3rd ErickNimara 
Session 3
1st Nicholas Bugembe   
2nd Max Thompson 
3rd Harri Loveland 

Watch this space for more reward trips next
year…

Students were respectful and polite when
speaking to the bowling staff. It was so nice to
have so many great comments from the staff
at bowling and also members of the public
that were also there at the same time, saying
how great the students were.

Hope the students enjoyed it as much as we
did taking them.

Well done and have a great break when it
comes, see you in Year 10.



On Tuesday 9th July, eight Year 12 PE students led by Mr Nanson, volunteered to help at Swingate
Primary School’s Healthy Living week. Taking charge of young students in years 3 and 4, our students ran
four events including Tug of War, an obstacle course, cricket (involving hitting the ball off a cone) and
football rounders. Year 12 students split into pairs and chose an event to set up and encourage the
children to participate in. It was extremely enjoyable and beneficial to see the dedication of such young
children at sporting events and overall was an extremely entertaining and fun afternoon, for both our
Sixth Form helpers and the children from Swingate Primary. HGS Students prioritised making the event
fun for the children and even took part and raced against some of the Year 3’s and 4’s which resulted in
improving the overall experience for the children. 

Written by Sienna Usher Year 12. 

SWINGATE PRIMARY
SCHOOL
VOLUNTEERING/VISIT



The Cyber Choices sessions for parents, looking at how we can help to safeguard young people from
committing computer misuse offences, and why this needs to happen, can be booked now via this link:
Eventbrite

These sessions last around an hour, are totally FREE to attend, and we had such positive responses when
we ran these before. They are aimed at parents/carers of a wide range of children/young people, from
KS2 pupils (7-8 year olds) right up to college/uni students (18+) Each webinar covers the same material,
so they need only sign up for one of them 
 
My colleagues in Cyber Protect are running separate webinars for parents and carers, with a focus on
protecting children from online threats. These sessions – also FREE - can be booked here: Eventbrite
 
We hope to echo our prior success, and this is only possible with your support, for which we are very
grateful!

MESSAGE FROM SOUTH EAST
CYBER CRIME UNIT -
EDUCATION AND PARTNERSHIP

https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/manage/collections/3488749/events
https://www.eventbrite.co.uk/manage/collections/3386699/events


Korfball International Tournament

Robbie Hill 10BA, has been selected to play for England Korfball U15’s in an International Tournament in
Prague on 12th and 13th July. Robbie has been playing Korfball for the South East regional academy and
local club Tornadoes over the last year and is excited about the opportunity to play in his first
International tournament. Korfball is the only mixed gender sport in the world and keenly played by
teams in Europe so the competition in the International tournament will be very tough for the England
U15’s but an excellent opportunity to play against the world’s best junior players. Everyone at Holcombe
wishes Robbie the very best of luck! 

SPORTING SUCCESSES

London Youth Games - Basketball

On May 25th I participated in the London Youth Games in the sport of basketball as an attempt to win
the trophy, have fun and gain recognition. I represented my borough, Bexley, as one of the more
experienced players. It was a struggle at first due to playing with new people but in the second game a
newfound chemistry was built and we won our game. I think that playing in this tournament was a
defining factor for me as a sportsman and as an individual because I was able to learn how to work in a
different environment whilst honing my skills. I think more people should be inspired to represent their
local community because it’s really useful for self-development. 

By Lotanna (Year 10)



We are always so pleased to hear from our alumni - please see below some of the successes shared in a
recent email from Johannes Sadler. If you know of any other alumni who would like to share their
achievements after leaving - please ask them to email in to the school office.

I just wanted to send a mini "graduation season" update. Lucca, Tom and Jack had their Cambridge
graduations last week. I had my final year marks today and was very pleased to get a first. You obviously
gave us everything we needed to succeed at university maths 😀
 
Next year I am starting a PhD in the Department of Applied Maths at Cambridge. It's a bit sad that I'm
going there just as the others are all leaving! But I'm looking forward to it all the same, and I'm sure
they'll visit. My project is based at the British Antarctic Survey, which is a research institute in
Cambridge. I'll be joining their space weather and atmosphere team:
https://www.bas.ac.uk/team/science-teams/space-weather/#about
 
I suppose you remember a month or two ago when the auroras (Northern lights) were visible all over
the UK? That is a manifestation of the geomagnetic storms that will be the focus of my PhD. Specifically,
I will be trying to mathematically model such events, and write/adapt a computer code to simulate what
is happening. So, looks like I'll still be using maths and physics for the next 3.5 years at least. Maybe this
anecdote will come to mind the next time a year 9 is asking how maths could ever be useful outside the
classroom...
 
Tom is also going down the PhD route - he is moving to Glasgow to do cancer research. Lucca is starting
a corporate job in London in September and Jack is still deciding what to do - but he smashed his finals
and got a 1st so I'm sure he'll do well. I have slightly lost touch with Ryan but the last I heard he had
started his own company, "Wardware Ltd." - so maybe we should keep an eye out for that.
 
Tom and I are going interrailing through Europe in August-September, and there's a good chance Jack or
Lucca might join us for the first few legs of the trip. If we see a good patisserie on our travels we will stop
and have something in honour of Cake Wednesdays.

GRADUATION NEWS
FROM THE CLASS OF 2020

https://www.bas.ac.uk/team/science-teams/space-weather/#about













